
 

 

 

 

 

OFFICE OF 
THE CITY MANAGER 

MEMORANDUM 
 
 
 

 
DATE:  February 25, 2016 
 
TO: Mayor Harper and City Council Members 
 
FROM: Steve Duran, City Manager 
 
RE: City Manager’s Weekly Report 
 
 
MEETINGS SCHEDULE 

 

Date and Time Event Location 

   

Wednesday, 
March 2, 2016 
6:30 p.m. 

Planning Commission Meeting City Council Chamber 
200 H Street 

Thursday, 
March 3, 2016 
3:00 p.m. 

Board of Administrative Appeals City Council Chamber 
200 H Street 

Saturday, 
March 5, 2016 
9:00 a.m.-11:00 a.m. 

Neighborhood Cleanup 
 
Neighborhoods along Lopez Drive 
from Gentrytown Drive to Carmona 
Way 

Lucerna Way and Lopez 
Drive 

Tuesday, 
March 8, 2016 
7:00 p.m. 

City Council Meeting City Council Chamber 
200 H Street 

Thursday, 
March 10, 2016 
6:00 p.m. 

Sales Tax Citizens’ Oversight 
Committee Meeting 

Police Department 
300 L Street 
Community Room 

Wednesday, 
March 16, 2016 
6:30 p.m. 

Planning Commission Meeting City Council Chamber 
200 H Street 

Thursday, 
March 17, 2016 
7:00 p.m. 

Parks & Recreation Commission 
Meeting 

City Council Chamber 
200 H Street 

 



 

 

 

 

 

Monday, 
March 21, 2016 
7:00 p.m. 

Crime Commission Meeting Police Department 
300 L Street 
Community Room 

Tuesday, 
March 22, 2016 
7:00 p.m. 

City Council Meeting City Council Chamber 
200 H Street 

 

NEIGHBORHOOD CLEAN-UP 
 
The Antioch Police Department is excited to announce the 69th installment of the 
Neighborhood Cleanup Program. This is a collaborative community effort which involves 
active participation from The Antioch Police Department Crime Prevention 
Commission; Neighborhood Watch Program; Volunteers in Police Service; 
community volunteers and the Public Works Department.  
 
The City of Antioch Neighborhood Cleanup program is not just for residential 
neighborhoods. It is a program that will change venues on a monthly basis and it will 
include business and commercial areas as well. Neighborhoods that are free of trash and 
refuse are inviting, and a clean community instills a sense of community pride.  
 
The 68th Neighborhood Cleanup event will occur on Saturday, March 5th from 9:00 a.m. to 
11:00 a.m. at Lucena Way and Lopez Dr.  We will be cleaning the neighborhoods along 
Lopez Dr. from Gentrytown Dr. to Carmona Way. 
 
Volunteers will receive instructions and the equipment necessary to accomplish the goal. 
The targeted area is within walking distance.  Excluding inclement weather, future 
Neighborhood Cleanup events are scheduled for the first Saturday of every month and the 
locations will be announced in advance.  Remember, cleaning up your neighborhood can 
make life better for your family, your neighbors and your community!  
 

 

CITY CLERK UPDATES 
 
The Annotated Agenda for the February 23rd City Council Meeting is posted on the City’s 
Website. To view the agenda information, click on the following link: 
http://www.ci.antioch.ca.us/CityGov/agendas/ and then click ‘City Council’. 
 
The next regularly scheduled Board of Administrative Appeals meeting will be on March 3, 
2016.  The Board meets on a monthly basis – the first Thursday of every month, in the 
Council Chambers beginning at 3:00 p.m. 
 
 
 
 

http://www.ci.antioch.ca.us/CityGov/agendas/


 

 

 

 

 

The City Clerk’s office is accepting applications for the following Boards/Commission 
Vacancies:   
 

 Sales Tax Citizens’ Oversight Committee:  3 vacancies (2-yr term) exp. March 2018 
Deadline date to apply:  02/26/16  

 Contra Costa County Mosquito & Vector Control District Board:  1 - Antioch Citizen 
Representative Vacancy.  Deadline date to apply:  03/11/16  

 Board of Administrative Appeals:  1 (2-yr term) Alternate Member vacancy. 
Deadline date to apply: 03/11/16 

  
Any interested resident is encouraged to apply.  To be considered for these volunteer 
positions, a completed application must be received in the Office of the City Clerk by 4:30 
p.m. on the dates listed above.  Applications are available at www.ci.antioch.ca.us and at 
the City Clerk’s Office, City Hall, 200 H Street, Antioch, CA  94509, (925) 779-7009, 
Monday through Friday, 8:30 a.m. to 4:30 p.m.  Your interest and desire to serve our 
community is appreciated.  
 
Fair Political Practices Commission (FPPC) Form 700 “Statement of Economic 
Interests” filers are reminded to submit their report for Calendar Year 2015 to the City 
Clerk’s Office no later than April 1, 2016.  Click on the link to obtain the Form 700:  
http://www.fppc.ca.gov/Form700.html.  Please remember that an original, signed form is 
required for filing.  E-mail reminders were sent out. 
 
The City Attorney submitted the Title & Summary for the Initiative submitted by proponent, 
Jim Lanter, to the City Clerk. The City Clerk provided it to the proponent for publication of 
the Notice of Intent to Circulate Petition in newspaper of general circulation (EC 9205) for 
Antioch (East County Times). The proponent must next submit the affidavit of publication 
of the notice of intention and ballot title and summary within 10 days after the date of 
publication (EC 9206).  
 
The California Primary Election will be held on Tuesday, June 7th. If you have recently 
moved to Antioch or want to change your registration, Voter Registration forms are 
available at the Antioch City Clerk’s Office on the first floor of City Hall. The forms are 
hanging on the wall and no postage is required to mail them. Antioch voters will be 
interested in two City of Antioch ballot measures and the races for District 3 and District 5 
County Supervisor, along with the State Assembly, State Senate, Congressional, 
Senatorial and Presidential primaries. Get involved, register, study the issues, question the 
candidates and make your vote count! 
 
Our office received 4 California Public Records Act requests this week and forwarded them 
to the appropriate departments for a response.  Two responses were handled in the 
Clerk’s Office. 
 
 

http://www.ci.antioch.ca.us/
http://www.fppc.ca.gov/Form700.html


 

 

 

 

 

Mayor Pro Tem Lori Ogorchock filed a FPPC Form 501 with the City Clerk to run for Mayor 
in November. She also filed a FPPC Form 410 creating a campaign finance committee 
with the Secretary of State and City Clerk.   
 
Antioch Chamber of Commerce Chair Dr. Sean Wright filed a FPPC Form 501 to run for 
Mayor in November. He also filed a FPPC Form 410 creating a campaign finance 
committee with the Secretary of State and City Clerk. 
 
The City Clerk was contacted by the County Elections Office to discuss the possibility of 
setting up an early voting station at the Prewett Community Center. The County Elections 
Office is considering setting up 6 early voting stations around the County. Secretary of 
State Alex Padilla discussed this initiative with the League of California Cities’ 
Administrative Services Policy Committee, on which City Clerk Arne Simonsen has been a 
member for the past three years. 
 
 
HUMAN RESOURCES UPDATES 
 
Hires/Reclassifications/Promotions: 
The Police Department Promotional Ceremony held on Wednesday, February 24, 2016 
recognized the following promotions: 
 

 Sergeant Trevor Schnitzius was promoted to the rank of Lieutenant 

 Corporal Richard Martin was promoted to the rank of Sergeant. 

 Police Officer Gary Lowther was promoted to the rank of Corporal. 

  Police Dispatcher Korina Meads was promoted to Lead Police Dispatcher 
 
Please join me in congratulating everyone on their promotions. 
Recruitment Updates: 

 Police Trainee and Academy Graduate physical agility test on 2/26/2016. 

 Police Trainee and Academy Graduate accepting applications through 3/4/16 with 
another class starting to accept applications on the same date. 

 Police Department made selections for Community Service Officers (CSO) and the 
hiring is in process. 

 Lead Police Records Technician position accepting applications through 3/3/16. 

 Community Development Department made a selection for a Code Enforcement 
Officer and the hiring is in process. 

 General Laborer oral board interviews were completed on 2/23/16. Eligibility list 
submitted to the Community Development Department. 

 Community Development Department, Human Resources, and Public Works are 
reviewing Development Services/Engineering Technician applications. 

 
 
 



 

 

 

 

 

Currently open recruitments include: 

 Police Officer Lateral (continuous) 

 Police Academy Graduate/Student (continuous) 

 Police Trainee (continuous) 

 Lead Police Records Technician 
 
The City’s open recruitments can be found on the Human Resources page of the City 
website.  Follow the appropriate link(s) to apply through NEOGOV. 
 
 
INFORMATION SYSTEMS UPDATES 
 

 Work orders opened/completed for the week: 72/59 
 

 Email filter activity: 18,379 processed, 9,256 automatically discarded do to 
violations pertaining to suspected virus’s, spam, malware, fraudulent material, or 
isolated for staff to review and release, based on legitimacy. 

 

 Team resolved issues with emails being rejected from an outside domain. 
 

 Team preconfigured print queues. 
 

 Team resolved UPS label printer issue. 
 

 Team prepared council chambers and streaming devices for live council meeting. 
 

 Team replaced GPS antenna and fixed AVL issue in Police vehicle. 
 

 Team restored lost reports for PD detectives. 
 

 Team troubleshot and fixed Dispatch printer issue. 
 
 
ECONOMIC DEVELOPMENT UPDATES 
 
Delta Fresh Foods Coming Soon: A family owned company, Delta Fresh Operators LLC, 
will open soon in the recently closed Fresh and Easy building at Lone Tree Way and Golf 
Course Road. With 60 years of grocery experience, Harley and Dennis DeLano plan to 
open a neighborhood market with fresh meats, produce, organic products and prepared 
foods by April. Delta Fresh Foods will have cashier checkers, stockers and baggers, 
anticipating about 50 employees and is seeking to hire locally. The DeLano family owns 
two other grocery stores: Westlake Market in Davis and Fairfax Market in Fairfax. 
Websites: http://www.fairfaxmarket.net/ and http://www.westlakemarket.net/ 
  

http://www.fairfaxmarket.net/
http://www.westlakemarket.net/


 

 

 

 

 

Ribbon Cuttings and Milestones:  
 
Thursday, March 3rd - Ribbon Cutting for The Fellowship Church, 4873 Lone Tree Way, 
Antioch, Starts at 11:30am 
 
Wednesday, March 16th – Five Year Anniversary for Duckett Chiropractic, 1407 A St., 
Suite D, Antioch - 5:30-7:00 pm. 
 
Friday, March 18th – Ribbon Cutting for Urban Jumble, 307 G. St. Antioch, 5:00 -7:00 pm. 
 
Check us out on Twitter!    Check us out on Facebook!  
Name:  CityofAntioch,CA   Name:  City of Antioch – City Hall 
Address:  @AntiochCAgov 
 
 
ARTS & CULTURE 

Sutter Elementary Art Exhibit at the Lynn House Gallery: Students from Antioch's 
Sutter Elementary will showcase their original artwork at the Lynn House Gallery March 
2nd-19th, on Wednesdays & Saturdays, from 1-4 PM. The showcase is open to the public 
at no cost. There will be a reception on Wednesday, March 2nd, 4-5:30 for students, their 
parents and the public. Please join us as we celebrate these talented young people. The 
exhibit continues through March 19th on Wednesdays and Saturdays, from 1-4 PM.  
 
Lone Tree Elementary and Mno Grant Elementary Art Showcase:  Students will 
showcase their art from April 6th - 23rd.  The Arts4Schools Program is sponsored by the 
Arts & Cultural Foundation of Antioch, the City of Antioch and a Cal Pine and Keller 
Canyon Mitigation Fund Grant from Contra Costa County Supervisor Federal Glover. In 
addition to sponsoring the gallery exhibit, the grant provides $500 to each participating 
school to be used for art and cultural supplies and educational endeavors.  

El Campanil Coming Attractions: 
 
Contra Costa Chamber Orchestra - Broadway at the Movies 
Saturday, February 27, 2016 - Time: 2:00 p.m.  
The concert will feature two vocal soloists. Soprano Sarah Sloan, and Tenor Jeffrey 
Albright, and include instrumental and vocal music from a variety of Broadway 
musicals/movie musicals, including: West Side Story; The Sound of Music; My Fair Lady:  
Les Miserables; Chicago; and others.  
 
International Film Showcase Presents - Romantics Anonymous 
Sunday February 28, 2016 – Time: 2:00 pm 
What happens when a man and a woman share a common passion? They fall in love. And 
this is what happens to Jean-René, the boss of a small chocolate factory, and Angélique, a 
gifted chocolate maker he has just hired. What occurs when a highly emotional man meets 

https://twitter.com/AntiochCAgov
https://twitter.com/AntiochCAgov
http://art4antioch.org/album/Art4Schools-DV&Turner/album/slides/IMG_1532.JPG
http://art4antioch.org/album/Art4Schools-DV&Turner/album/slides/IMG_1532.JPG
http://art4antioch.org/album/Art4Schools-DV&Turner/album/slides/IMG_1532.JPG
http://art4antioch.org/album/Art4Schools-DV&Turner/album/slides/IMG_1532.JPG
http://art4antioch.org/album/Art4Schools-DV&Turner/album/slides/IMG_1532.JPG
http://art4antioch.org/album/Art4Schools-DV&Turner/album/slides/IMG_1532.JPG
http://art4antioch.org/album/Art4Schools-DV&Turner/album/slides/IMG_1532.JPG
http://art4antioch.org/album/Art4Schools-DV&Turner/album/slides/IMG_1532.JPG
http://art4antioch.org/album/Art4Schools-DV&Turner/album/slides/IMG_1532.JPG


 

 

 

 

 

a highly emotional woman? They fall in love, and this is what occurs to Jean-René and 
Angélique who share the same handicap. But being pathologically timid does not make 
things easy for them. So whether they will manage to get together, join their solitudes and 
live happily ever after is a guessing matter. 

  
Delta Blues Festival Benefit Concert 
Saturday March 5, 2016 – Time: 7:00 pm - 10:00 pm. 
We’ve turned up the heat this year and are bringing you some BIG talent. The DBF has 
arranged for international blues performers along with bay area local blues stars that will 
have you stomping’ your feet, clapping your hands - maybe even after you leave the show! 
 
A Live Tribute to The Carpenters - Featuring Michelle Whited 
Sunday March 6, 2016 - Time: 3:00 pm  
The popular singing duo of the 1970's and early 80's focused on mid tempo pop and 
ballads with Karen Carpenter's unique and expressive alto voice on lead vocals. Both 
Karen and Richard Carpenter contributed background voices which were overdubbed to 
create densely layered harmonies; an integral part of their signature sound.  
 
El Campanil Theatre Contact Information: 
602 W 2nd Street in historic downtown Antioch  
Tickets are available online: www.ElCampanilTheatre.com  
Phone (925) 757-9500 or at the ticket office Monday – Friday from 10am- 2 pm 
 
Free Umpqua Bank Art Exhibit January - March Art Exhibit:  The Arts & Cultural 
Foundation of Antioch (ACFA) exhibit at Antioch's Umpqua Bank features five artists in the 
upcoming January - March Exhibit.  The bank is a perfect venue for local artists to 
showcase their work, which changes every three months.  November-December featured 
artists are:  Gloria Cannon, Ken Tomlin, Beverly Prather-Martinez, Stanley Morgan, Joel 
Summerhill and Beverly C. Turner.  Umpqua Bank is located at 3700 Lone Tree Way and 
is open Monday-Friday, 9 AM - 5 PM, excluding bank holidays.  ACFA is currently seeking 
artists for the ongoing exhibit.  If you are interested in participating, please email 
Diane@Art4Antioch.org or call Diane Gibson-Gray at (925) 325-9897. 
 
Undead Roller Derby League: Did you know that Antioch is home to the Undead Roller 
Derby League?  Established in 2008 to provide a fun sport to promote the empowerment 
and fitness for our members, the league has grown from an all female, flat-track roller 
derby team with one team to for teams for men, women and children 7 & older in 4 teams.  
This athletic activity focuses on providing entertainment to our fans, fitness and fun for our 
members, and promoting confidence for all. Join the Undead Roller Derby at their first 
home bout of the season as the Damned Skaters take on the visiting Sacred City Disciples 
on Saturday, March 5 at Paradise Skate Roller Rink. Doors open at 6pm and the bout 
starts at 7pm.   Admission is $15/person at the door or in advance for $12/adult and 
$8/child 12 & under at the following locations: 
 

http://www.elcampaniltheatre.com/
mailto:Diane@Art4Antioch.org


 

 

 

 

 

Paradise Skate Roller Rink, 1201 W 10th St (Contra Costa Fairgrounds), Antioch CA 
Antioch Indoor Sport Center, 1210 Sunset Dr, Antioch CA 
Website: www.undeadrollerderby.com for online ticket sales 
Groups can email pr@undeadbettys.com  
 
 
RECREATION UPDATES 

 Last week, staff entered more than 225 classes and activities for Summer 2016!  
Get ready to experience new and exciting programs and events.  Adults and 
children can start now with Spring activities and Soar Into Recreation right through 
summer. 

 Staff met and interviewed potential contractors for the new season of classes and 
activities. One exciting new addition to the summer line-up includes a series of 
cooking experiences for youth and adults. Get ready to get cooking!   

 Last week, 14 youth participants began the “Realistic Drawing” class for 8-11 year 
olds. How realistic can your art get? These students learned about the creation of 
three-dimensional art forms, as well as how to use skills of observation, proportion, 
perspective, shading and more.  

 On Wednesday, the seasonal Water Park Manager, Head Lifeguard, and Head 
Cashier positions were filled for the 2016 year.  All positions were filled by returning 
staff interested in promoting to new jobs and roles. Antioch has a large contingency 
of excellent young adults working in the community.  

 On Wednesday, staff visited Antioch High School to promote summer positions 
within the Recreation Department to juniors enrolled in the Careers in Teaching 
Course. 

 On Thursday, returning Water Park staff participated in the first orientation meeting 
for the 2016 season including the livescan finger printing process.  

 On Monday, staff updated information and signage inside the Water Park and at the 
front counter in preparation for the 2016 season.  

 On Tuesday and Wednesday afternoon, lifeguard staff had in-service training to 
prepare for the spring programs beginning Saturday in preparation for the return of 
Spring programs this Saturday.  It is time to BE COOL BY THE POOL in 2016!  

 Antioch Water Park season passes are on sale. The discount rate is $50 before 
opening day – a bargain for summer-long fun for the entire family.  

 On Wednesday, staff met with the U.S. Fish and Wildlife Service to plan a new 
citywide youth event in September that will focus on nature in our community.  

 Throughout the week, staff reserved Water Park Buyouts and continued scheduling 
interviews for part time staff. 

 Throughout the week, staff continued to make progress on projects that are being 
completed prior to opening the Water Park. This week’s highlights included 
preparing the Sport Pool for fitness classes and swim lessons and preparing the 
Lap Pool for the new heater installation. 

http://www.undeadrollerderby.com/
mailto:pr@undeadbettys.com


 

 

 

 

 

 Last week, the older grades participating in Jr. Warriors Basketball completed their 
season with final games and family celebrations to recognize achievements in 
learning new skills, staying fit during winter months, and meeting new friends.  

 On Wednesday, staff engaged Ruah Ministries in a discussion about hosting a 
Juneteenth Event this year.  Stay tuned for more information about a community-
wide celebration. 

 On Thursday, the City of Antioch was recognized at the California Park & 
Recreation Society District 3 Awards Luncheon.  Long-time civic leader Leo 
Fontana was recognized for his community contributions and Recreation staff 
member Lisa Arcidiacono was awarded a professional grant.  

 

Senior Center Services 

 Last week, 318 affordable healthy meals were served through the C.C. Café.  Lunch 
and socialization help prevent heart attacks, depression, asthma and congestive 
heart failure. No membership or income requirements are required to eat at the C.C. 
Cafe. All supplies are provided by the County for participating cafes. 

 On Monday, ten seniors enjoyed a beautiful and memorable trip to Black Diamond 
Mines Regional Preserve where they enjoyed vistas, walking and meeting a 
naturalist. Transportation was provided by East Bay Regional Park District and the 
Parks Express program.  

 On Monday, Rising Sun Energy Services hosted a table to provide information 
about cost saving and energy resources for older adults. This group hopes to return 
monthly and engage with seniors and other visitors.  

 On Tuesday, “Clear Captions” was at the Senior Center providing information to 
seniors with difficulty hearing; a free voice-to-text telephone that will put into text the 
real-time conversation one is having over the phone. This service is provided at no 
cost for qualifying seniors.   

 On Wednesday, staff attended the “East County Resource and Networking” event to 
connect with other “Senior Service Professionals.” 

 On Thursday, staff met with ALZ ASSOC. about providing services at the Senior 
Center on a regular basis. 

 The Senior Citizen’s Club is still accepting membership applications for 2016. This 
year’s goal is to reach 1200 members.  

 
COMMUNITY DEVELOPMENT UPDATES 
 
Planning: 

 Public inquiries responded to via email/phone/counter 71 
 

Building Permit Activity: 

 Permits issued 58 

 Inspections requested 118 

 Public inquiries responded to via email/phone/counter 196 



 

 

 

 

 

 
Code Enforcement: 

 Cases followed up on 106 

 New Cases Open 56 

 Posted sub-standard 0 

 Citations Issued 5 

 Warrants obtained and served 0 

 Cases Closed 32 

 Demand to Title for cost recovery 2 

 Demands to property owners 5 

 Special Assessment Liens recorded 1 

 Prepare & record Release of Lien 2 

 Phone messages reporting violations 39 

 Web reports 39 
 

Environmental Resources:  
 
Environmental Enforcement:  15 actions were taken on existing cases this week. 
 
Eco-Happenings: 

 Save the Date: Lose a Lawn workshop scheduled for March 19th at Prewett Family 
Park.  Staff is working in partnership with Contra Costa Water District to offer this 
free workshop to residents interested in learning more about rebate programs and 
design assistance for re-landscaping.  There are only a few spots left in this free 
workshop.  Pre-registration is required, visit ccwater.com and go to the calendar. 

 Save the Dates- Upcoming Eco-Events!   

o Spare the Air- Community Action Workshop, Wed, March 30th, 6-7:30pm at 
the Antioch Water Park. 

o Keep Antioch Beautiful Day is being planned for Saturday, April 23rd   Join us 
for the largest citywide litter cleanup!  Call Julie Haas-Wajdowicz at 779-7097 
if you are interested in joining the planning committee! 

 
CDBG: 

 HUD has announced the allocations for 2016-17.  The City of Antioch will receive 
$748,448, which is relatively flat funding with a slight decrease of $162. 

 
Housing: 

 CDS has completed work on the new Housing Loan Compliance system, with all 
Antioch loans uploaded.  Training and data review to occur over the next few 
weeks.  

 
 
 



 

 

 

 

 

Homeless: 

 On Tuesday, the Contra Costa Council on Homelessness conducted a retreat to 
integrate a number of new people to the Council.  Chair Teri House (Consultant, 
City of Antioch) welcomed new members Captain Diane Aguinaga (Antioch Police 
Department), Gary Kingsbury (Antioch Shelter Project), Dan Sawislak (Executive 
Director of Resources for Community Development), Louise Bourassa (Executive 
Director, Contra Costa Interfaith Housing), Tracy Cassio (Homeless Program 
Manager, Veterans Health Administration, Martinez), Gabriel Lemus (County 
CDBG/ESG Manager), and provisional appointee Doug Leich (Multi-Faith Action 
Team/SHELTER Inc. Board of Director member).  Existing members include Brenda 
Kain (City of Concord CDBG Manager), Janet Kennedy (Consultant), Kevin 
Corrigan (Contra Costa County), Valerie Sloven (Consumer Advocate), and Joseph 
Villarreal (Director, Housing Authority of CCC).  The Council is staffed by Lavonna 
Martin, Chief of Homeless Services, County), and Jaime Jenett (Policy Advisor, 
County). 

 

 The Homeless Point in Time Count has concluded and data is being entered into 
the Homeless Information Management System.  A report is expected to be 
available by the end of March. 
 

 The next General Meeting of the Contra Costa Homeless Continuum of Care is April 
15, 2016, and all are invited.  We will continue with panel presentations about the 
criminal justice system and homeless persons.  Meetings are held in the ZA room at 
30 Muir Road, Martinez from 10 am -12 pm. 

 
DROUGHT UPDATES: 

There are only a few spots left in the Lose a Lawn workshop scheduled for March 19th at 
Prewett Family Park.  Staff is working in partnership with Contra Costa Water District to 
offer this free workshop to residents interested in learning more about rebate programs 
and design assistance for re-landscaping.  Pre-registration is required, visit 
www.ccwater.com and go to the calendar. 
 
Irrigation Repairs and Service: 

 Park Water Reductions:  ALL Park Irrigation Controllers are off, including City and 
Gentrytown Parks. 

 City Park:  The Soccer Turf Field is undergoing a complete renovation, and is 
temporarily closed to the public. 

 Delta Diamond:  Due to the heavy rains last Wednesday night, the water is off 
currently on the new turf seed. 

 Heidorn Park:  The leaking RP to the park restrooms was repaired. 

 Mira Vista Hills Park:  The water is shut down awaiting repairs to a leaking QC 
valve. 

 Deer Valley Rd. - Replaced 1 irrigation valve. 

 Buchanan Rd. - Repaired 2 sprinklers. 

http://www.ccwater.com/


 

 

 

 

 

 Via Dora Dr. - Removed 1 irrigation valve and capped line. 

 Lone Tree Way - Rebuilt 1 irrigation valve.  
 
 
PUBLIC WORKS UPDATES 
Administration 

 Due to the current and predicted El Niño rains (we hope), Public Works has 
procured extra sand bags and sand, as well as ensuring staff is ready for action 
24/7.  The City website will have additional information about what the City is doing 
and how the community can better prepare for the possibility of a severe winter. 

 In spite of the much needed recent rains, the State has communicated that the 
drought is still ongoing and mandatory water conservation has been extended to 
October 2016.  The City of Antioch is being required to reduce its 2015-2016 water 
usage by 28% in using 2013 as the base year.  Outdoor water conservation will be 
the primary focus of the City’s program, as well as fines for wasteful practices as 
identified in the Water Conservation Resolution adopted by the City Council on May 
12th.  All Antioch customers were mailed a letter explaining the program and 
prohibitions, as well as 2013 monthly water usage.  Examples of prohibitions are:  
three day per week residential outdoor watering, no watering between the hours of 
9:00 a.m. and 5:00 p.m., shut off nozzles required on all hoses, and drinking water 
available only upon request at restaurants.  Contra Costa Water District has 
incentives, such as residential high-efficiency clothes washer rebates, water-
efficient landscape rebates and smart sprinkler timer rebates.  More information on 
water conservation programs and ideas on how to conserve water can be found at 
www.ccwater.com or www.antiochwater.com. Customers who are not in compliance 
with drought restrictions can be reported to the Antioch Drought Hotline at (925) 
779-6140. 
 

Engineering & Development Services 

 Almondridge East Subdivision 8880, an 81-unit single family home development by 
KB Homes, located between East 18th Street and Oakley Road, east of Phillips 
Lane and west of the State Highway 160:  Staff is reviewing plot plans for ongoing 
new home construction and provided a punch list for offsite improvements (bond 
reduction purposes). 

 Buchanan Crossings Shopping Center, a 103,139 square foot commercial center on 
a 13.5-acre site located at the northwest corner of Somersville Road and Buchanan 
Road:  CVS and Grocery Outlet stores are open for business and other building 
pads are in development and planning stages.  Environmental clearances and 
USBR permitting requirements for the Phase 2 development are in progress.  Staff 
is processing a request for reimbursement for Somersville Road widening. 

 City Sports Club, located at 5001 Lone Tree Way:  Staff to review building and 
parking lot construction for certificate of occupancy. 

 City-owned cell sites, various locations:  Staff is performing site visits and review of 
land leases, 100% construction drawings, consent letters, photo-simulations and 

http://www.ccwater.com/
http://www.antiochwater.com/


 

 

 

 

 

related technical reports and materials for equipment upgrades and site 
modifications. 

 Laurel Ranch, a 186-unit housing development by Richland Communities, located 
at the eastern terminus of existing Laurel Road and west of Highway 4:  Staff is 
reviewing the final development plan and preparing project conditions of approval.  
Staff is working with the developer to reduce illegal trespassing on the unimproved 
site. 

 Nelson Ranch Subdivision 6893, end of Wildhorse Road:  Staff performed a site 
inspection and is preparing a punch list in response to developer’s request for 
warranty bond release. 

 Park Ridge Phase I, a 123-unit housing development by Davidon Homes, located 
west of Canada Valley Road and east of Highway 4:  Staff returned 6th submittal 
map check to the design surveyor for corrections. 

 Taco Bell, 1706 ‘A’ Street:  The new restaurant is open for business.  Staff is 
working with developer to restrict left-turns into business from “A” Street. 

 SR4 (Segment 2) Contra Loma Blvd. Interchange/‘G’ Street Overcrossing Project:  
The project has been presented to State for acceptance.  The eastbound Contra 
Loma Blvd. on-ramp will remain closed temporarily for SR4 mainline construction. 

 SR4 (Segment 3A) ‘A’ Street/Lone Tree Way Interchange, Cavallo Road/Garrow 
Drive Undercrossing Project:  Work continues on the ‘A’ St./Lone Tree Way 
interchange and Cavallo Road Overcrossings and the new Sunset Drive extension 
from Bryan Avenue to “A” Street.  Slope paving and sidewalk reconstruction is 
underway.  Pedestrians and motorists are advised to exercise caution while 
travelling through these areas. 

 SR4 (Segment 3B) Hillcrest Avenue Interchange and BART Tunnel Project:  Work 
continues on the Hillcrest Avenue Bridge widening, the Pedestrian Overcrossing 
(POC) and the Maintenance of Works (MOW) Tunnel.  The new Slatten Ranch 
Road westbound (WB) Loop on-ramp is open to traffic and the Hillcrest WB on-
ramp is temporarily closed.  New signage is being added to improve the flow for the 
northbound Hillcrest to eastbound Slatten Ranch right turn that backs up in the 
morning commute.  Pedestrians and motorists are advised to exercise caution while 
travelling through this area. 

 BART Parking Lot and Maintenance Facility:  Staff approved the design for a 
proposed 12” sanitary sewer main from the new Maintenance Facility, north of the 
S.P.R.R. railroad line to the southerly extension of Willow Avenue and is reviewing 
grant deeds for public easement dedications.  Staff returned comments to BART’s 
Ownership and Maintenance of Utilities Agreement for storm drainage 
improvements. 

 The Vineyards at Sand Creek, a proposed 641 unit housing development located on 
Sand Creek Road between Heidorn Ranch Road and Hillcrest Avenue:  The 
tentative map has been approved by City Council. 

 Aviano, an approved 533 unit housing development located west of the current 
terminus of Hillcrest Avenue, east and north of Dozier-Libby Medical High School:  
Staff is working with developer on the Chaparral Park expansion.  The first phase of 



 

 

 

 

 

construction documents were submitted for review and have been returned to 
engineer for updating. 

 Staff is working with the developer’s consultant on finalizing sewer study for FUA 1. 
 

Capital Improvements Division 

 Water Main Replacement at Various Locations:  Trench patch paving has been 
completed on Sunset Drive.  D&D Pipelines will be adjusting utilities to grade and 
replacing traffic striping in early March. 

 West Antioch Creek Channel Improvements:  Contra Costa County Public Works 
Real Property Division is finalizing legal documents pertaining to land acquisitions 
within the footprint of the Contra Costa Fairgrounds.  A revised purchase agreement 
is being developed for the properties located at 1400 and 1420 West 10th Street.  A 
biological assessment has been prepared by Nomad Ecology and submitted to U.S. 
Fish and Wildlife. 

 Zone I Transmission Pipeline Rehabilitation at HWY 4:  A pre-design meeting 
between Staff and RMC Water and Environment is scheduled for March 2nd. 

 Urban Water Management Plan Treatment:  Staff is performing a water loss audit in 
accordance with AWWA standards. 

 Brackish Water Desalinization Plant:  An application for a State Revolving Fund 
loan from the State Water Resources Control Board for the next phases of planning, 
engineering, and environmental certification was submitted on February 20th. 

 Water Treatment Plant Disinfection Improvements:  The 30-day review period of the 
project’s CEQA document concludes March 4th.  A meeting between Staff and CDM 
Smith to discuss the 90% draft project plans and specifications is scheduled for 
February 29th. 

 Groundwater Assessment:  Luhdorff & Scalmanini Consulting Engineers is 
reviewing historical information pertaining to the groundwater pumping within the 
City of Antioch. 

 Country Hills Drive and Vista Grande Drive Water Main Replacement:  A-S 
Pipelines, Inc. is compiling the required documentation for the execution of the 
contract for the installation of new domestic water facilities on Country Hills Drive 
from Vista Grande Drive to Canada Valley Road and Vista Grande Drive from Lone 
Tree Way to Country Hills Drive. 

 2015 Transportation Development Act (TDA) Grant:  JD Partners completed the 
construction of 27 new curb ramps along Bluerock Drive and West Tregallas Road 
and additional ramps along San Joaquin Avenue.  The City Council will consider the 
final acceptance of the project at the March 8th meeting. 

 Transportation Impact Fee Study:  Staff is working with the consultant, EPS, to 
finalize the land use forecasts and the transportation improvement list and network 
to be used in the traffic model.  The final draft Fee Study will be presented to the 
City Council for public review and comments in May 2016. 

 Prewett Water Park Improvements:  RHAA completed the design of the final 
improvements at Prewett Water Park.  Staff received the project permit approvals 
from the County Health Department and the Fire Department.  Project plans and 



 

 

 

 

 

specifications are available for purchase by logging on 
www.blueprintexpress.com/antioch or by calling BPXpress Reprographics at (707) 
745-3593.  The public bid opening for this project is scheduled for March 8th at 2:00 
P.M. in the City Council Chambers located at 200 “H” Street. 

 North East Annexation Infrastructure Improvements:  Staff is drafting a Request for 
Proposal for consulting services to provide engineering services and to prepare 
preliminary plans, estimates and studies for the planning and the design of 
infrastructure improvements needed to serve the newly annexed Area 1 and 2B. 

 Pavement Management Technical Assistance Program (P-TAP) Grant:  The city 
was awarded grant funding from MTC for consulting services to assist the City in 
implementing and maintaining the annual Pavement Management Program System 
by inspecting the pavement conditions of arterial, collector and residential streets 
and provide us with design recommendations for pavement rehabilitation projects. 

 2016 CalRecycle Rubberized Pavement Grant:  CalRecycle has issued the Notice 
of Funding Availability for the Rubberized Pavement Grant Program.  Staff has 
submitted an application for $250,000 of grant funding for the 2016 Pavement 
Management Program, which will include potential streets recommended to receive 
Rubberized Cape Seal treatments. 

 2016 Transportation Development Act (TDA) Grant:  MTC is soliciting applications 
for 2016/2017 TDA grants for Pedestrian and Bicyclist improvement projects.  The 
City Council approved a resolution of support for the $130,000 grant funding 
application at the January 12th meeting; the Parks and Recreation Commission 
approved a resolution of support at their January 21st meeting.  The grant 
application includes funding for curb ramp upgrades to meet ADA requirements, 
installation of new sidewalks at needed locations and for bicyclist improvements 
along Cavallo Road, “A” Street, “G” Street, Putnam Street and Carpinteria Drive. 

 Traffic Signal Improvements at Wild Horse Road/Folsom Drive and W. Tenth 
Street/L Street:  Staff is preparing plans and specifications for a new traffic signal at 
Wild Horse Road/Folsom Drive and a traffic signal modification at W. Tenth Street/L 
Street.  The bid package is expected to be out in April 2016. 

 Staff received 13 statements of qualifications and proposals from traffic engineers, 
civil engineers and landscape architects/planners for on-call services and the L 
Street Path to Transit Corridor.  Staff has reviewed the documents and is 
establishing a list of consultants to perform these services on an as-needed basis. 

 
Water Treatment Plant 

 Cleaned Solar Bees out on the municipal reservoir.  Solar Bees circulate the water 
in the reservoir; cleaning the Solar Bees prevents weeds from restricting the 
circulation. Also cleaned the staff gage on the tower. 

 Completed wiring on the pier for the new flow meter. 

 Repaired the four inch air line that allows air to blow off debris on the river pump fish 
screen.  During low tide staff worked to get under the river pump building to repair 
the pipe. 

 Completed installing new material on drying bed #3. 

http://www.blueprintexpress.com/antioch


 

 

 

 

 

 Installed a new wireless antenna on the Hillcrest tank. 
 
Water Distribution 

 Water crews had 302 stops for water service including disconnections. 

 Water crews had a total of 84 USA tickets completed for utility location. 

 Meter reading for the month of February is now complete. 

 There were seven drought notices issued this week. 

 The State Water Board has Extended Emergency Water Conservation Regulations 
through October 2016. 

 Water crews continue to monitor water meters, conservation and usage at all City 
buildings and parks. 

 Water Distribution personnel continue to respond to drought hotline inquiries. 

 Water field techs responded to customer calls regarding water maintenance issues 
city wide. 

 Water crews performed repairs to an irrigation system leak at City Hall. 

 Water crews raised valve can iron on Contra Loma Blvd. and on Poppy Way. 

 Water crews replaced a 1” water service on Honeysuckle Circle. 

 Water crews repaired two 2” backflows on James Donlon Blvd. 

 Water crews attended backflow certification training and exam preparation classes 
for water distribution state certification. 

 Water crews are performing directional flushing of water mains on Sunset Dr. for 
water quality. 

 Water crews repaired a 3” backflow on Reseda Way. 

 Water crews performed preventative maintenance on fire hydrants city wide. 

 Water staff hauled off green waste for recycles as well as cleaned up debris at the 
City’s Fulton yard. 

 Central Stores staff continues to remove graffiti from Amtrak platform and Fulton 
Shipyard Rd. boat ramp areas. 

 Central Stores assisted Vehicle Maintenance with troubleshooting a problem with 
programming two vehicles for passive fueling. 
 

Public Works Operations – Parks and Landscape 

 Playground and Park Safety Inspections:  Completed at Chaparral, Heidorn and 
Williamson Ranch Parks. 

 Park Water Reductions:  The water is off for all City parks including City and 
Gentrytown Parks. 

 City Park:  The soccer field turf is undergoing a complete renovation and is 
temporarily closed to the Public. 

 Dallas Ranch Park:  Installed two new basketball nets. 

 Gentrytown Park Delta Diamond:  The baseball field turf and infield is undergoing 
renovation and is temporarily closed to the public. 

 Heidorn Park:  Repaired a water leak in the park restrooms. 

 Tree Removal Permits:  A Tree Removal Permit was issued for 825 E. 18th St. 



 

 

 

 

 

 Irrigation:  Repaired five irrigation leaks on City property. 

 Leaf Removal:  Hillcrest rights of way and James Donlon Blvd. 

 Roadside Spray:  Completed. 

 Spot Spray:  Lone Tree Way, James Donlon, Hillcrest medians and Somersville Rd. 

 Trim Crews:  District 1A (Redwood Drive and Sequoia Drive area) and Water 
Treatment Plant. 

 Debris Removal:  Deerfield Corridor. 
 
Public Works Operations – Street Maintenance 

 Graffiti Abatement:  Removed graffiti from City property in numerous areas. 

 Signs:  Replaced 44 existing signs due to poor reflectivity. 

 Lane Delineators:  Replaced 550 raised pavement markers at various locations. 

 Debris:  Picked up 21 yards of debris on Wilbur Ave., Oakley Rd., and Viera Rd. in 
City rights of way. 

 Potholes:  Filled 116 potholes. 
 

Public Works Utilities – Collections Division 

 Calls for Sewer Service:  Received and responded to seven calls for service from 
the public.  Responding crews televised 315 linear feet of public sewer laterals 
connecting to the City’s sewer system. 

 Sewer Mains:  Daily preventative maintenance performed on over 23,754 linear feet 
of sewer main lines. 

 Quarterly Sewer Main Cleaning:  The route schedule is under review to increase 
inspection frequency of identified ‘hot spots’ and integrate a proactive preventative 
cleaning schedule for the ‘hot spots’. 

 Sewer Lateral Maintenance Program (SLMP):  Crews repaired two laterals that 
were severely damaged requiring immediate repair.  Crews televised nine laterals. 

 Manhole Inspection Program:  Crews inspected 84 manholes.  Manholes are 
inspected for loose lids, debris, locking mechanisms, and status of infrastructure for 
future maintenance and rehabilitation.  We are updating the program and processes 
for integration in our computerized maintenance management system. 

 Sanitary Sewer Overflow (SSO) Reduction Program:  Staff is working on formal 
inspection criteria to inspect manholes in rural areas.  The use of “SMART 
Manholes” in strategic areas will be utilized that will alert leadership staff within the 
division of potential SSOs.  This program will also address the need for locking 
mechanisms. 

 Closed Caption Televising (CCTV):  Crews televised 2,362 feet of sewer main lines. 
The CCTV Preventative Maintenance crew inspects sewer mains to identify the 
condition and causes of blockages and SSOs.  

 National Pollutant Discharge Elimination System (NPDES):  Crews removed 20 
yards of trash and debris and 13 shopping carts from various creeks and channels; 
inspected and cleaned 1,017 linear feet of v-ditches, removing eight yard of debris; 
and abated weeds where our creeks and channels flow into the river.  These 



 

 

 

 

 

activities ensure the City meets the Federal Clean Water Act requirements of 
municipalities discharging storm water into waterways.  
 

Public Works Operations – Fleet Division 

 Preventative Maintenance:  16 services on City vehicles as scheduled. 

 Unscheduled Repairs:  33 unscheduled, necessary repairs to City vehicles. 
 

Public Works Operations – Municipal Marina 

 New Occupancy:  The Marina has one permanent application pending, responded 
to two berthing enquiries and gave one facility tour. 

 Billing:  Meter reads and billing for February is complete. 

 Maintenance:  Removed hyacinth and debris from the Marina basin.  Replaced light 
bulbs on B dock. 

 The Marine Science institute’s vessel, the Robert G. Brownlee is back for 2016, 
offering educational tours for local school children.  The educational tours focus on 
the California Delta ecology and Delta specific species.  For more information, 
please see their website at: http://www.sfbaymsi.org. 

 Advertising and Outreach:  Approved advertisements placed in Yachtsman 
magazine reaching over 40,000 boaters.  Craigslist advertisements placed in Bay 
Area, Stockton, Sacramento, Monterey, and Santa Cruz listings.  Advertising 
current fuel prices on Craigslist and the Marina website.  Advertising annual boat 
launch ramp passes for $100 on Craigslist. 

 
Public Works Operations – Facility Maintenance Division 

 Police Department:  Replaced 32 exit lights throughout the building. 

 City Hall:  Replaced an electrical switch in the Information Systems area.  Repaired 
a water fountain and removed an old water heater on the second floor. 

 Public Works:  Installed a new led light in the stores area and repaired the back 
electric gate and adjusted the main gate. 

 
GIS 

 Collections Clean Out Data Editing:  Continuous. 

 Collections Lateral Data Editing:  Continuous. 

 Service Address Data Editing:  Continuous. 

 Water Treatment Plant Facility Map:  85% complete. 

 Water Distribution Data Updates:  95% complete. 

 Begin City Collection System Updates:  10% complete 

 Continue GIS Imagery Testing before Citywide installs. 
 
 
 
 
 
 

http://www.sfbaymsi.org/#!shoreside--ship-facilities--amenities/c23pg
http://www.sfbaymsi.org/


 

 

 

 

 

 
POLICE DEPARTMENT UPDATES 
 

 On 2/25/16 at 3:37 am, officers responded to an alarm call at 3220 Lone Tree Way. 
They located 28 year old Cameron Alexander sleeping against the door the alarm 
was triggered from. There were no signs of forced entry, but Alexander was found 
to have a warrant for his arrest and was taken into custody. He was booked into 
county jail. 

 On 2/24/16 at 7:38 pm, officers were dispatched to the area of Bonfare Market on W 
10th St to assist Contra Costa County Fire with a combative bystander who was 
interfering with them while responding to a medical call. When officers arrived on 
scene, a Fire Captain from Engine 81 pointed out a subject, later identified as 34 
year old Doran Cole, walking in the middle of West 10th St. Fire stated that Cole 
claimed to be a Norteno Gang member and threatened to shoot the firefighters as 
well as the victim they were treating. Cole was immediately detained and found not 
to be in possession of a weapon.  He was however found to have a .244 blood 
alcohol level.  He was arrested for making felony threats and public intoxication. He 
was sent to county jail. 

 On 2/24/16 at 7:21 am, 36 year old John Pavlin entered Sam's Liquors at 2 Wilbur 
Ave and began eating food and taking items off the shelves to steal. When he was 
confronted, he threatened to shoot and kill everyone. Pavlin moved to the main 
doors and blocked them refusing to let anyone out as he continued to threaten to kill 
everyone.  Officers arrived and took Pavlin into custody quickly.  He was not armed 
and booked into the county jail. 

 On 2/24/16 at 3:335 am, 28 year old Ashley Bassosborne was travelling north on 
Hillcrest Ave in the number 2 lane approaching Terrace View when she did not 
realize that there was a stranded motorist along the curb side of the road waiting for 
a tow truck.  Bassosborne collided into the rear of the parked vehicle.  Bassosborne 
was determined to be driving under the influence of alcohol.  Bassosborne was 
transported to the hospital and medically cleared. She was arrested for DUI and 
later released pending further investigation. 

 On 2/23/16 at 11:04 pm, an officer was driving on Hillcrest Ave when he observed 
the vehicle in front of him swerving within its lane and driving well below the posted 
speed limit.  An enforcement stop was conducted and 55 year old Cheri Childs was 
contacted as the driver.  Childs displayed objective symptoms of intoxication and 
failed the subsequent sobriety tests.  Childs was placed under arrest and later 
provided a breath sample.  Childs was booked into county jail. 

 On 2/23/16 at 8:42 am, officers were dispatched to the area of E 18th St and 
Hillcrest Ave regarding a vehicle stopped in the roadway. While responding to the 
location, dispatch advised the license plate came back as stolen out of San 
Francisco. Upon arrival, officers located 24 year old Deontae Alexander passed out 
in the driver's seat. He was immediately detained. Officers cleared the rest of the 
van and located 25 year old Samuel Charles in the back of the van with a blanket 
covering his body. He was also detained. During a search of the van, officers 



 

 

 

 

 

located a loaded .38 revolver inside a backpack. Alexander was a convicted felon 
and on probation. Both Alexander and Charles were arrested and sent to county jail 
for auto theft and weapons charges. 

 On 2/22/16 at 10:13 pm, an officer was driving in the area of G St and W 13th St 
when his attention was drawn to a suspicious U-Haul van on W 13th St.  When he 
turned around to investigate, the van had driven away out of sight for a few seconds 
but was subsequently located on W 12th St.  The driver of the U-Haul; 56 year old 
Kaivalya Earls exited the van and was walking away from the vehicle. The officer 
exited his patrol vehicle and contacted Earls.  As the officer approached, Earls 
removed a silver handgun from his waistband. The officer quickly reacted and drew 
his duty weapon at which point Earls dropped the handgun to the ground.  Earls 
cooperated with officers demands and was taken into custody without incident.  
Earls is a convicted felon with a prior firearm related conviction.  Earls was 
transported to county jail. 

 On 2/22/16 at 3:09 pm, dispatch received a call of a subject with a gun at Bonfare 
Market on W 10th St.  Arriving officers were not able to locate any disturbance and 
no one in the store had seen a gun.  25 year old Joseph Curiel was contacted in the 
parking lot and consented to a search of his person.  Curiel was found to be in 
possession of heroin.  Curiel was released from the scene with a citation. 

  On 2/22/16 at 2:41 pm, APD received several calls from neighbors throughout the 
day that 19 year old Brian Colland was in the area of 2200 Peppertree Way and that 
he had several warrants. He also was a suspect in a recent shooting. On this call, 
security advised Collard arrived in a black Infinity and was inside apartment #3. 
Upon arrival, Colland was seen exiting #3 and standing between the buildings. An 
officer and his police K9 attempted contact with Colland who fled on foot. The police 
K9 was deployed and after a short foot pursuit was able to detain the suspect. 
Colland received dog bites and was treated at a local hospital before being sent to 
county jail. 

 On 2/22/16 at 8:00 am, an officer was conducting a security check of 97 and 85 S 
Lake Dr. As the officer drove west bound on S Lake Dr he observed a white pickup 
truck approaching him. The truck had an orange light on the top which the officer 
was aware that one like that had been stolen the day before. As the truck passed 
him, he saw a male later identified as 26 year old Robert Kelly driving with an two 
other occupants. The officer made a U-turn and attempted to catch up to the vehicle 
which fled at a high rate of speed north bound on Hillcrest Ave. As the vehicle 
approached Jacobsen St, the officer attempted a car stop. The vehicle slowed and 
briefly came to a stop and then the truck took off. A pursuit was initiated and the 
vehicle fled west bound on Wilbur Ave at speeds of approximately 45mph. As the 
vehicle approached E 18th St, it crossed into the north bound lanes in order to go 
around cars stopped for the red light. The officer saw this and terminated his 
pursuit. The truck entered the intersection against the red and collided with another 
vehicle (No injuries.)  The collision severed the front right tire of the truck but it 
continued south bound on A St. The truck then collided with a second vehicle at W 
Tregallas Rd before hitting a city owned light pole and coming to rest against the 



 

 

 

 

 

Quick Stop Building. The driver and female occupant fled the vehicle on foot 
towards San Joaquin Ave. Officers arrived a short time later and began an area 
check locating Kelly on D St. There were no injuries during any of the collisions. 
Kelly was taken to county jail and booked on numerous felony charges. 

 On 2/21/16 at 8:29 pm, officers were dispatched to the area of Taco Bell on Deer 
Valley Rd regarding a verbal dispute. Officers discovered one of the involved 
parties; 37 year old Raphael Pintado had a felony warrant for his arrest. He was 
arrested and sent to county jail. 

 On 2/21/16 at 5:35 pm, officers were dispatched to Nelson Ranch Park regarding a 
male subject stumbling out of the bushes with a handgun that fell out of his pants. 
Upon arrival, officers located three subjects sitting at a table and drinking beers. 
One of the males, 24 year old Nicholas Steiner, matched the description given by 
the reporting party. As officers approached, Steiner grabbed onto his waistband, 
making an adjustment to his shirt and pants. He was immediately detained and 
found to have a loaded .38 revolver in his waistband. The gun was not registered to 
Steiner who said he bought it off the street. He was arrested and booked into county 
jail.  

 On 2/21/16 at 1:35 am, officers attempted to contact 44 year old Douglas Doolin as 
he was riding his bicycle in the intersection of Sunset Dr and Hillcrest Ave.  Doolin 
did not want to be contacted and fled on foot.  Officers gave chase and caught up to 
Doolin in the open space near the Bart park n ride.   Doolin had a no bail warrant for 
his arrest and was booked into county jail. 

 On 2/21/16 at 12:50 am, dispatch received several calls of shots fired at Safeway 
on Deer Valley Rd.  Officers arrived and contacted several people who heard three 
to four shots in the area but no one saw the shooter.  A vehicle was located in the 
parking lot which had been struck by a bullet. The owner of the vehicle advised she 
was inside shopping and heard the gunfire. The victim could not provide any further 
information.  There are no suspects or leads at this time. 

 On 2/20/16 at 11:20 pm, 29 year old Michelle Westbrooks attended a family party 
on Fernbank Way.  Westbrooks became too intoxicated to drive, so a friend 
attempted to get Westbrooks’ car keys from her as she was trying to get into her 
vehicle to drive away.  Westbrooks became belligerent and punched her friend 
twice in the head causing a minor injury. The friend signed a citizen’s arrest for 
battery.  A computer check revealed Westbrooks had a citable warrant for her 
arrest.  Westbrooks was cited and released on both charges and left with a family 
member. 

 On 2/20/16 at 7:11 pm, officers responded to a narcotics complaint at the Bonfare 
Market on W 10th St with an associated blue Honda.  There were multiple subjects 
in front of the business who quickly left the area as officers were arriving.  They 
contacted 27 year old Malcom Jordan who was in the driver's seat of the vehicle.  
As officers approached they saw Jordan with his hands in his pants trying to hide 
something.  A consent search revealed he was in possession of .7 grams of cocaine 
and 1 ecstasy pill.  Jordan was arrested and released on a citation. 



 

 

 

 

 

 On 2/19/16 at 9:47 pm, officers responded to the report of shots fired in the parking 
lot of Diablo West Park on Prewett Ranch Dr with subjects said to be running from 
the park and others in a dark colored 4-door vehicle. Upon arrival, several personal 
items were found strewn around the parking lot and two bullet holes in the bathroom 
were found. None of the parties could be located or their ID confirmed at this time. 
An extensive area check for any involved parties or possible victims was conducted 
with negative results. All area hospitals were notified. 

 On 2/19/16 at 4:00 pm, officers were aware 25 year old Angelina Moreno had a 
felony warrant for her arrest.  The officers drove past the 1300 block of W 9th St 
where Moreno was known to frequent.  Moreno was located in a vehicle parked in 
the driveway and was arrested without incident.  During a search of Moreno's 
person, officers located a bindle containing suspected heroin from her pocket.   
Moreno was arrested for possession of heroin and a probation violation as well as 
an outstanding warrant for her.  Moreno was booked at APD and later sent to 
county jail. 

 On 2/19/16 at 1:23 pm, an officer was dispatched to a disturbance at 800 Blue Rock 
Dr.  While he was enroute there he attempted to make a traffic stop on a Honda 
with no plates.  The vehicle failed to yield and he chased the vehicle for two city 
blocks.  27 year old Nifae Tinoifili stopped the vehicle at 800 Blue Rock Dr and fled 
on foot. Two passengers of the Honda were contacted and it was learned that 
Tinoifili’s brother lived at 800 Blue Rock Dr and that Tinoifili was involved in an 
earlier disturbance.  The residence was searched but Tinoifili was not located.  
During this incident Richmond PD took a stolen vehicle report in their city for the 
Honda. 

 On 2/19/16 at 8:21 am, officers responded to two calls for service at 2100 
Buchanan Rd for 34 year old Melvin Russell causing a disturbance.  He was not on 
scene during the first call for service.  Russell was contacted during the second call 
for service and determined to be under the influence of a stimulant.  Russell was 
arrested and sent to county jail. 

 On 2/19/16 at 2:54 am, an officer contacted 23 year old Ashley Torres during a 
vehicle stop at W9th St and O St and found she had a warrant for her arrest for 
petty theft. She was transported and booked into county jail. 

 On 2/18/16 at 11:15 pm, an officer saw 21 year old Michael Moore in a vehicle 
occupied by two other people parked in front of the Bonfare Market on West 10th St. 
The officer saw another male adult walk away from the vehicle as he approached. 
He contacted the three and heard something hit the floorboard at Moore's feet. 
Knowing all three were on searchable probation, the officer located a pill bottle with 
coins and what appeared to be "cutter" inside during a search. Moore was searched 
and found to be in possession of heroin. He was arrested without incident and 
booked into county jail. 

 On 2/18/16 at 8:21 am, officers were in the downtown area when they did a records 
check on a Honda that 43 year old Eric Agundez was getting into and found it was 
stolen.  Agundez drove off in the vehicle and was able to take some side streets 
and dumped the car at W 5th and H Streets.  Agundez was located at 9th and H 



 

 

 

 

 

Streets and positively identified as the person driving the stolen Honda.  It was 
learned that Agundez is the boyfriend of the victim’s daughter. He was also on 
parole.  He was arrested and transported to county jail for auto theft and a parole 
violation. 
 

     Calls for Service and Arrest Data: 

Time Period:        02/18/16 00:00:00 – 02/24/16 23:59:59 

  

   

  

Number of Calls for 

Service: 1,539 

  

  

  

   

  

Number of Case Reports: 261 

  

  

  

   

  

Number of Arrests: 74 

  

  

  

   

  

  Felony: 

 

26   

  Misdemeanor: 

 

48   

  

    

     

  

Arrests with 

DUI charge: 

 

3   

  

   

  

The data is based upon unaudited CAD/RMS data at time of report generation.  

 

 

CITY MANAGER’S NOTES 
 
I will be taking a day off tomorrow, Friday February 26th and Ron Bernal will be Acting City 
Manager in my absence, as I will be out of the area. 


